Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL

August 27, 2013 

Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich,
Cathy Cappellieri, Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Evan Levinson, Kim Mendola, Angela Nida, Matt Nittoly, Esther Shatavsky, Kristina Testa-Buzzee 

Members Absent: Bill Murphy
Public Attendance: Mary Newbery
Meeting called to order at 5:28.

PUBLIC SESSION
None.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW MEMBERS
New members Angela Nida, Evan Levinson, and Esther Shatavsky were introduced to the Board.

MINUTES

The June 11 minutes were distributed and read. Cathy Cappellieri moved to approve the minutes. Nell Conroy seconded. Clarifications were made as per discussion. Approved by consensus.
DIRECTOR UPDATE (Matt Nittoly)

Staffing
We are almost at full staff, and are in good shape for opening day. We have vacancies for the Title I Teaching Assistant and the 1st Grade Assistant. The Title I assistant was a known vacancy. Esther’s assistant just informed us she has another job.

Over the summer, we filled two teaching positions—the Upper School Math teacher and the Special Education teacher. Our new Upper School Math teacher is Nicole Shagoury. She is a Fairfield University graduate who just finished her coursework. Her application for certification is pending but should be approved any day now. It will be backdated, so she’ll be certified for the whole year.
Our Special Ed teacher, Christina, took another position over the summer. Mary and Matt moved quickly and hired a special ed aide in Norwalk, Wanda McGahern, who was newly certified. She is Spanish speaking and has a background as a paralegal. 

Business Insurance
We had a few worker’s comp claims or notice to file general liability claims over the past few years, which affected our insurability. The Hartford didn’t renew us, and several other insurance companies wouldn’t consider us. Our new brokers Pierson and Smith opened a lot of doors for us. They reviewed the entire package and made changes, included director and officer liability. We are now insured through Cincinnati Insurance and AmTrust (for workers’ comp). Most of the premiums were close or even lower than where we were, but our worker’s comp is higher. The increase is about $4000-5000 over budget. They are higher premiums but we have more coverage, including a student accident policy.
SEED
Side by Side's required Teacher/Administrator Evaluation plan for the newly adopted, statewide "System for Educator Evaluation and Development" (SEED) has been formally accepted. Matt and Mary (Administrative staff) and Marie Iannazzi and Anne Dichele ("complementary evaluators") will make up the "Evaluation Team." In order to be a "certified" member of this evaluation team each member completed a state-provided training course and passed a "proficiency" SEED test. The Executive Director will be solely responsible for completing each teacher's final, summative rating. 

Under the State guidelines for SEED only our certified teachers in core subject areas (elementary, reading, writing, math) will be subject to the precise protocol of our plan. This protocol will include 3 formal evaluations each year and a summative year-end "rating" for each teacher. The certified staff not included in this group (specialists, PreK, therapists, etc.) will still be subject to an evaluative protocol led by the Executive Director, but the results will not be reported to the State. The evaluations are based on a growth model vs. proficiency. The State expects most teachers to fall in the “developing” area. It is up to the school what to do with underperforming staff. Due to the logistics and structure of charter schools, the State has temporarily waived the SEED requirements for Administrator evaluations at Charter Schools, but our Administrative staff (Matt and Mary) will also be evaluated and will receive summative, year-end ratings. 

We’ll set our school improvement goals based on CMTs (scores were very late this year). All the teacher evaluation goals will be aligned to school improvement goals, so the entire school will be putting all energy and focus into the same areas.

As described in the presentation for our Board last February, teacher and administrator ratings will be formulaically broken down and based on formal observations; progress in meeting self-selected "Student Learning Objectives"; student growth on standardized tests; and parent feedback. Administrator ratings will be based on the same and will heavily rely on the outcome of teacher ratings. A breakdown of the evaluations/rating is: 45% of rating is tied to achievement data (CMT and other types of assessment), 40% observation and evaluation, 10% parent feedback (based on survey data), and 5% schoolwide performance. Teachers would have to create their own goals based on this. At the beginning of the year they will set goals, there will be a mid-year check in, and at the end of the year there will be a summative rating. The parent survey went out in the summer. A Parent rep asked if it could be emailed out again. It can, but the deadline would have to be Friday.


Side by Side has also entered into agreement with a web-based data management company (Bloomboard). Bloomboard will serve as the platform for tracking all observation and evaluation data. Matt and Mary are currently in the process of being trained for using this system. The State is covering the cost for it, but we paid for a dashboard in addition, for setting up conferences, hot spots, cold spots, reports.

Curriculum
We are working to be aligned with the common core launch in 2014. We are a social justice school with social studies frameworks. The teachers worked on units over the summer. The major units of study in each grade are social studies that tie in to math, literacy, etc., forming completely interdisciplinary units. This is back to the mission of the school. Seven years ago, the State had us align to standards, and now that we’re there, we have to realign to common core. These are very rich units. We gave our teachers the option over the summer of project-based work to develop the social studies units, and every teacher opted to do so.

Our Professional Development model this year is teacher led. We will use the teachers’ different strengths (so some teachers will lead on essential questions, others on reading and writing conferencing, etc.) to share with others. This is especially important because there aren’t multiple teachers for each grade.
RFP for Technology Grant
A new Technology Grant was announced over the summer for the technology that’s needed to implement the new standardized tests, because they’re all web based. The new test taking place of the CMTs is SBAC (Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium). Angelo and Mary put together an RFP asking for $15,000 (out of the $10,000,000 grant) for desktop computers (to replace our old ones).

Student Success Plans
Last summer, we were told by the State that every child in grades 6-12 needed Student Success Plans, setting goals with a career connection and monitoring progress. We tried very hard to do this ourselves, and had advisors every week (some of whom were assistants). At the end of year, we had piles of paper everywhere. We finally realized we needed a database—Naviance. It has a middle school component allowing the student to set goals and monitor achievement towards the goals. It gives a lot of info and video (Road Trip) on careers. Upper School students will still have 2 days a week with advisors, and 3 days a week focusing on study skills and Naviance. The cost for Naviance is $3500 one-time, with a $599 renewal. We will have training for parents as well as staff.
Enrollment
As of this afternoon, we are at 233 students (towards a goal of 236). We have openings in 5th grade and up.

Equipment
All approved equipment was purchased. The pilot of the new thermostat in the Upper School went great.

Quinnipiac
We have our six interns from Quinnipiac. They are a great group. We’ve already seen in the past few days their energy and the impact they’re having on the teachers. Mentoring is a positive experience for the teachers. Two of the courses for those interns will be at SBS. (Essentially, they don’t go to Quinnipiac at all—everything is right here.)

School Lunch
Witsons came in and measured for the deli counter, looked at equipment and ordered (we paid). It was sent to Witsons, and they will come in and install it. It will be a separate station, manned by separate worker, offering sandwich components. When we requested this change, it was pointed out to us that 5th grade cannot be part of middle school lunch—the deli counter and larger portions of hot lunch are for 6th-8th grades. We had to separate 5th grade out from Upper School lunch. So, the first half of lunch and recess (15 minutes each half) is 6th-8th grades in the multipurpose room, then they go out to recess and 5th grade comes in for their lunch. We added in 2nd-4th grade having lunch in the multipurpose room with the 5th graders. 

Witsons answered everything we asked, and were able to show us the lunch here was not different than lunch in other elementary schools, and that it was not cooked elsewhere and brought here. 
Uniforms
A Friend of Matt’s fundraised for uniforms for needy kids at SBS, and gave us about half of what we need this year.

FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Cathy Cappellieri)
The year-end financials were distributed (attached). 
We had an income of $33,014 at the end of the year vs. a budget of $60,321 (for a negative variance of $27,307). Depreciation was $88,272 (vs. a budget of $95,000). The disbursements are for May and June combined.
The final budget statements (including FY 2013 actuals) were distributed (attached). There are some minor variances between this and the financials discussed above. Cathy has a question in to Linda Simmons regarding this. Our net income for the 2013-14 school year is projected at a loss of $77,737 before depreciation, and you’ll probably have to subtract about $7500 for the deli counter. Right now we are below the 234 students we budgeted for, so income could be lower as well. Cathy pointed out that based on current income increases and salary increases, if we grow at same level we are looking at a negative balance of $82,000. We need to look at additional sources of income (grants and fundraising). Please look at the budget and email Cathy if there are additional questions.
FOUNDER MEMBER (BYLAWS)
Tabled.
OFFICERS
Kristina Testa-Buzzee nominated Anne Dichele for Chairperson. Cathy Cappellieri seconded. Anne was voted in as Chairperson.
Kim Hayes-Grimm nominated Cathy Cappellieri for Vice Chairperson. Chris Begley seconded. Cathy was voted in as Vice Chairperson.
Nell Conroy nominated Chris Begley for Secretary. Chris Berich seconded. Chris was voted in as Secretary.
A member recommended we leave Treasurer unfilled for now. Cathy remains head of the Finance Committee.

SCHEDULE MEETINGS
Meetings will be held on the 4th Tuesday of each month, except where holiday cause a conflict. The meetings are:

September 24
October 22
November 26
December 17
January 28

February 25

March 25

April 22

May 27

The June meeting is still to be determined, and will depend on the final schedule for the end of the school year.

SCHOOL SECURITY COMMITTEE REPORT (Kim Mendola)
No update.
PTCO REPORT (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
No update.
HUD APPLICATION FOR WASHINGTON VILLAGE
The applicants had contacted us a week or so ago, looking for a letter of support from us. We had attended a few meetings, and they were very excited about connecting SBS to the project. Now it has become clear that it’s primarily housing, and there would not be room for a school in the project, and there wouldn’t be funding for the school. 
We are still committed to finding a new location or focusing on this facility.
A Community member encourages us to be a part of Norwalk Acts.

Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to adjourn. John Hansen seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 7:39.

Preliminary Agenda for September 24 Meeting
Public Session
Director Update (Matt Nittoly)

Finance Committee Update (Cathy Cappellieri)

Standing Committee Selections

Wine Tasting Event 

Student Outreach
Community Outreach
Reports

Founder Member (Esther Shatavsky)

School Security Committee (Kim Mendola)

PTCO (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Executive Session
